Maine Coalition for Housing and Quality Services

July 16, 2007

Present:  Kathy Son, Gil Moreno, Linda Donovan, Shirley Haynes, Marie Taplin, Cullen Ryan, Arthur P. Clum, Joan G. Rogers, Kim Humphrey, Brian Scanlon.

Cullen welcomed the group and Brian agreed to take minutes, with Kathy taking over during his presentation.  The minutes from the last meeting were accepted. Introductions were made.  Cullen gave an update about our history as a coalition and where we are at this point in focusing on housing and services.

Services Presentation:  
Brian Scanlon, DHHS Region I MR Team Leader provided a handout summarizing his thoughts regarding the development of residential services for people with developmental disabilities.  Brain offered that these are his own loosely organized thoughts and do not represent the official positions of DHHS.  However he offers these thoughts as discussion points and potential basis for further development and modification. Brian stated that he was coming to this meeting in a dual role as an employee of DHHS and also an interested party to our work. He suggested that reforms are needed in the system, and that if we work together we may be able to accomplish this in two to three years.

Brian reported that there is not a lot of flexibility in the current system and so a first step is to separate housing from services.  He suggested that housing needs to be a primary focus for our group, as housing is not included under the provisions of the re-write of the Section 21 waiver.

Brian stated that the “big waiver” (which is the section 21 waiver) has had changes made.  These changes have been made in the areas of financial, medical, and health and safety.  Brian stated that two things are happening right now:

1) Currently there is a published rate conversion going on. This will make a uniform rate for everyone on the big waiver. The rate will be published and will “put brakes” on the amount of spending that is taking place in this waiver.

2) There is a possible new waiver.  This is under Section 29, and is a support waiver, which does not include housing. It is now a community and employment support waiver.

Brian described the types of housing situations that are not considered cost-effective by the Department.  Two-person group homes are considered the most costly, as they need more staffing and drive down the cost of wages to staff.  Brian suggested the need to locate shared living.  Some members of the coalition voiced their concern with shared living, citing incidences where the provider’s needs came first over the needs of the client.  Members of the coalition voiced concerns that if their children went to live in a “Adult foster" model, this would deprive their children/young adults of choice in consumer family directed services.  It also could potentially deprive their children or young adults the right to live in the situation of their own or their family’s choosing.

Brian stated that room and board under the waiver will be covered by a state dollar subsidy for existing section 21 recipients and programs. One member of the coalition stated, “We need choice. Every time DHHS makes changes, all of us are affected.  We need DHHS to individualize for each client”.  Brian suggested that members could contact Patrick Bourque in the Sanford DHHS office.  Patrick has experience in developing creative housing models, & might be an excellent resource for our coalition.  (End of presentation.)
Legislative Action:  Cullen provided a brief update on Legislative action noting that the session had ended with a notable increase in funding for the HOME Fund in large part due to the advocacy of this Coalition.  
Specific advocacy steps:  Attention now focuses on services, along with ensuring that the allocation for supportive housing for non-homeless populations by MaineHousing is put into service.  Participants voiced surprise and concern that this allocation had not been disbursed, and asked that a letter template be sent to the Coalition to support them in advocating – to encourage MaineHousing to disburse these funds for housing.  Cullen agreed to provide this.  

Microboard pilot activity:  A successful meeting was held with Joan Smyrski on June 14th.  A follow up meeting has not been set.  Joan was very receptive to the idea of creating a pilot.  
Committee Reports:  None.

The next meeting is scheduled for Monday September 17th from 12 – 2pm at 307 Cumberland Avenue in Portland (same location).  
